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COMMENTS OF AT&T 

 

The Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission (“Commission”) has the 

important task of implementing the state universal communications service program as set 

forth in Part II of House Bill (HB) 1971 (“Universal Service Program” or “USP”) that was 

signed into law earlier this year.  After several rounds of comments and two stakeholder 

workshops, the Commission has created a set of rules that does not fully adopt the proposals 

of any individual stakeholder, but nevertheless reasonably implements the USP consistent 

with the intent of the legislature.  AT&T’s
1
 comments on the current draft rules are brief and 

address two issues.  First, distribution of the USP to wireline LECs should coincide with the 

elimination of the Traditional Universal Service Fund (“TUSF”) charge.  Second, consistent 

with the intent of the legislatures the USP should provide temporary support to allow carriers 

to transition to a new world which means the USP support should reduce over time.     

1. Traditional USF Must be Eliminated   

 

As discussed in AT&T’s previous comments, the Commission originally adopted the 

TUSF in Docket U-85-23.  When adopted, the TUSF was “designed to be a transitional 

mechanism, not a permanent source of LEC support.”  Over 25 years later, the Traditional 
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USF still has not been eliminated.  Instead, $0.00152 continues to be assessed on every 

originating and terminating intrastate switched access minute in the state.  

 The draft rules appear to contemplate that the TUSF Charge will be eliminated at 

some point, however, the exact point is not specifically set forth.
2
  AT&T previously 

submitted extensive comments that the Commission can and should eliminate the TUSF in 

this docket.
3
  While AT&T still believes this would be the most expedient manner to address 

the TUSF, AT&T does not object to the Commission eliminating the TUSF in another 

docket.  The important thing is that the TUSF is eliminated at the same time that eligible 

wireline LECs start drawing support from the USP. 

 

2. USP is Temporary and Transitional   
 

There have been numerous proposals from various parties regarding the distribution of 

USP support.  For example, AT&T recommended that USP could serve as an interim 

transitional funding source, to the extent needed, to reduce intrastate originating access to 

interstate levels.
4
  AT&T also recommended that the USP should not be used to “make 

whole” any carriers that are receiving less federal universal service support as a result of the 

FCC’s ICC/USF Transformation Order.
5
  WITA also had numerous different suggestions for 

the distribution of the USP support.
6
    

The draft rules instead provide for USP support to replace current TUSF support for 

eligible wireline LECs and allow eligible wireline LECs to receive the “annual access 

revenue reduced for the five percent baseline adjustment factor as required in 47 C.F.R. 
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